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By Jim Rubin 

Spectacular 
weather, smiles, 
barbeque, 
whiskey tasting 
and impromptu 
gatherings are 
some of my 
favorite 
memories from 
beautiful Purina 
Farms, in Gray 
Summit, 
Missouri and the 
IWSCA 2012 
National 
Specialty. 

 
Congratulations, again, to all the winners http://
iwsca.webs.com/congratulations.htm. Our 
Specialty Chair Greg Johnson and his able 
assistant Lynn Musgrave deserve our highest 
praise and gratitude. After a few years off the 
circuit, the Midwest came roaring back with a 
very comfortable Specialty, filled with warmth 
and charm. The heartland is unique. No matter 
where you live, it feels approachable. From 
Alaska to southern Florida, it was good to see old 
friends and meet new ones.  

Please read Judy OôBrienôs account of her first 
National Specialty later in this Newsletter. Iôm 
thrilled she had such a good experience. But I 
noticed something about myself. It started at 
Maryland Sporting Dog and unfortunately, I was 
guilty again, in Missouri. I was more focused on 
meeting with old friends than I was trying to get 
to know new ones.  

Itôs human nature and letôs face it, in a sea of 
faces, some we havenôt seen for awhile, weôre 
thrilled when we recognize someone across the 
years. Whether weôre catching up on personal 
details, dog activities or the workings of our Club, 
we are drawn to the familiar. But those new folks, 
like Judy, who are taking their initial timid steps, 
across hundreds of miles, to their first IWS/dog 
event, are our Clubôs and breedôs future. 

Experience teaches us to reach out and mentor 
the young. But often, refinement and knowledge 
bring us to the IWS. Our ñNewbiesò are usually 
not kids. And that makes it harder for us to 
recognize a closely guarded look of confusion, 
loneliness, frustration or distain, when itôs 
masked by a lifetime of experience.  

We only get to see each other once or twice a 
year. Yet every day, we share our lives with our 
brown curly friends and the other members of our 
IWS-Family. Through generations of dogs, we 
get to know each other very well. We miss talking 
face to face. But those who donôt know us can 
easily perceive our rush to catch up or get 
business done, as highs school shunning of the 
un-cool. 

Karen Mulkearn and Sue Anderson, the Co-
Chairs for our next National Specialty in Ohio, 
are planning some ñNewbieò activities and 
events. But success at reaching out to our future 
will rest with each of us. 

Thanks to Jack McDaniel, our retiring President, 
Lois MacDonald, Vice President and Sue 
Anderson, Secretary, for their hard work in 
support of our Club. As I mentioned at the 
Annual Meeting, we are very fortunate for Jackôs 
two years of leadership. He continued us on our 
path forwardðrecognizing the future of our breed 
is what unites us and allows us to overcome 
almost anything. 

Iôm really pleased with where our Club is and 
where we are going. A decade or so ago, we 
really began to understand our responsibility to 
the rare and beautiful IWS. We started with 
leading edge thyroid studies and general 
education. But look at our recent record: Dr. 
Scott Dove gave us a world-class lecture on 
canine reproduction; Dr. Fran Smith, Head of the 
OFA, discussed elbow dysphasia and the 
importance of disciplined breeding programs; we 
conducted a world-wide, on-line, statistically 
representative Health Survey; this year in 
Missouri, we hosted all of our CHIC Health 
Clinics, and tripled the number of DNA samples 
on file with the OFA. 

Presidentõs Message 

July-August 2012 
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This focus on health started with pioneers like 
Florence Blecher. But it is sustained by todayôs 
leaders: Dr. Laurel Baglia, Health and Genetics 
(H&G) Chair, and; Mindy Garbarino, Chair of our 
Breeders Committee (BEC). These women 
recognize the difficulty of managing a small gene 
pool, the need for gaining and sharing 
knowledge, supporting research and with each 
litter, making the hard choices needed to improve 
our breedôs health and sustainability. To that end, 
the BEC and H&G Committees are co-
sponsoring Dr Jerold Bell to conduct a genetic 
assessment of our breed and present his findings 
to us in Ohio at the 2013 National Specialty. 

Our 75th Anniversary Specialty really will be a 
foundation for the future. In more ways than one, 
the 2013 National is shaping up to be an 
important milestone. The Eukanuba facilities are 
outstanding and the Committee is working hard 
to schedule Dr. Bell, Health Clinics and other 
substantial events focused on health, population 
management, genetics and the future of our 
breed. Put 13-19 April 2013 on your calendar. I 
hope very IWSCA member has the opportunity to 
attend.  

Presidentõs Messageñcontinued 

Secretaryõs Report 

By Emily Pikul  

¶ Dan Sayersôs Illustrated Standard has been accepted and it will be printed soon. It will be used for 
Judges Education and rescue to name a few.  

¶ Dan Sayers has given up the Irish Water Spaniel column for the AKC Gazette. The Board would 
like to thank those that applied for the position. We have chosen Colleen McDaniel to take over. 
Colleen will also be working with Jill Brennan and Patrice Dodd, and we eagerly await the articles. 
Thank you Dan for your hard work! 

¶ The Board has decided to support conformation medallions again for the Eukanuba National show 
in December2012. They also will be supporting the National Agility Trial at Eukanuba medallions.  

¶ Deb Nezgoda has successfully run her first National Agility Trial! She made over $3,000 for the 
club. The trial was the week after the national and we have heard nothing but great things about it. 

Delegateõs Report 

By Evelyn M. Van Uden  

I would first like to extend a sincere and heartfelt 
thank you to Greg and his Specialty team for a 
wonderful job. In addition, thank you to all the 
breeders and exhibitors for all of Irish Water 
Spaniel eye candy. 

The AKC will have a new Companion Events 
Extravaganza recognizing top dogs in Agility, 
Obedience and Rally. This will be a multi-day 
event to be held March 15-17th in Tulsa, 
Oklahoma. This event was formerly known as 
the Obedience Invitational. This will move this 
event from its usual calendar date in December 
to run in conjunction with the National Agility 

Championship. A new AKC Rally National 
Competition will be held on the Friday of that 
weekend. After 2013, the combined 
"Extravaganza" will rotate to different locations 
around the country. The Companion Event 
Extravaganza will allow us to showcase the best 
competitors in the country, rotate venues and 
teach responsible dog ownership to the public. 

The 2012 National Obedience Invitational and 
National Juniors Competition will be held as 
usual in conjunction with Eukanuba in Orlando, 
Florida. 



July-August, 2012 ˓ 6  ˓IWSCA 

Beginning in December 2013 a "NEW" obedience 
competition "The AKC Obedience Classic" will be 
held in conjunction with Eukanuba. The "NEW" 
competition will crown the top dogs for the year in 
Novice, Open and Utility. Juniors will continue to 
be held with these events also.  

Most of us are aware of the proposed USDA 
regulations. There is an open comment period 
that ends on July 16, 2012. These proposals will 
affect anyone who owns or co-owns MORE than 
four bitches over the age of four months. It is 
important we speak out and let them know how 
this will affect our pure bred dogs. As written, this 
bill includes "ALL" small mammals you may have. 
The USDA is required to respond to all 
comments, so please let your voices be heard. 

Effective June 1, 2012, the AKC has established 
a Care and Conditions policy. What this means is 
their inspectors have been given a more 
complete outline to follow. These guidelines are 
meant as a basis for helping individuals ensure 
the dog care practices are performed and 
housing facilities are maintained in a safe, 
humane and responsible manner. The intent is to 
serve as a working basic outline that can be 
expanded and refined as needed while lending 

uniform application of this policy. In addition to 
guidelines set forth in this policy, individuals are 
expected to comply with all applicable federal, 
state and local laws and regulations regarding the 
ownership and maintenance of dogs. For more 
details, please feel free to contact me. 

The AKC had proposed that Secretaries will now 
be allowed to change the class entered if done 
1/2 hour prior to the start of the show. This will be 
voted on at the next meeting.  

Once again, there is a proposal to change the 
schedule of the Delegate meetings. The 
proposed changes would eliminate the June 
meeting, move March to April, move September 
to August and keep the December meeting in 
conjunction with Eukanuba. They would like to 
add an additional day to April and August for 
committee meetings. I also heard there are 
strong feelings to have all meetings in Raleigh. 
Right now the Constitution and By laws require at 
least two meetings in the New York area. A 
permanent change in venue would require a 
change in that part of the by-laws.  

Any questions please feel free to call or email. 

Thank you. 

Delegateõs Reportñcontinued 
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By Susanne Hogan 

Water Spaniels with Experience 

The 2012 Specialty Annual Meeting provided an 
opportunity for a Rescue Update. Essentials of 
the report included: 

¶ An approximately $25,000 balance in our 
reserve account 

¶ About $2,000 spent annually in Rescue efforts 

¶ About $1,400 donated this year to Rescue 

¶ Two Rescues in the last twelve months; eight 
breeder Rehome assists 

A couple of points are worth documenting for 
those not in attendance: 

¶ Rescue values its breeder relationships and 
wishes to continue to be a source of help to our 
breeder community 

¶ Our funding is stable and we are not 
anticipating any fundraising  

¶ We encourage IWSCA to consider breeder 
rehomes a valuable component of placing our 
dogs in homes, along with puppy placements 

¶ We continue to reach out to shelters to help 
them identify and place IWS 

Additionally, I continue to try to build capacity in 
the IWSCA Rescue effort. We need a thoughtful 

and experienced group of individuals willing to 
lead Rescue efforts. Our community is very 
supportive and available upon request to assist 
when necessary. However, defining and leading 
the program requires a commitment which can be 
difficult with competing priorities in our lives.  

I commend Tara Darling, our East Coast Lead 
and Breeder Liaison, for her efforts over the past 
two years in providing me the support necessary 
to do this important job. She has made a 
commitment to Rescue and is working hard to 
learn what is required to be successful. Her help 
has been critical to my being able to continue in 
this position. 

It Takes a Village 

Moe (ñGrannyò to so many of our dogs) 
Gasparetti has been a part of the IWSCA Rescue 
effort for as long as I can remember. Her heart 
and passion for dogs does not allow her to give 
as much as she can whenever she is able.  

Recently, IWSCA, though communicating with a 
local shelter, was not allowed to place an Irish 
Water Spaniel in the shelterôs possession. The 
shelter had identified a home which they believed 
to be suitable for the young girl IWS. We were 
told the home included a special needs child to 
whom the IWS at the shelter seemed to 
especially bond with, even in the few short visits 
by the family to decide on the adoption.  

Ultimately, this Irish girl went to this home. The 
child was a young girl with aspergerôs disorder 
who is home-schooled. She has a supportive 
family structure with relatives living close by. The 
extended family Labrador Retriever lives next 
door and provides a four-legged playmate for the 
IWS.  

Our approach was to support this shelter 
placement with the intention of assisting should 
the placement not work out. We provided 
information on the IWS and its care, as well as 
health information. As is her role, Moe Gasparetti 
prepared our ñdowryò package and provided it to 
the new home.  

2012 Specialty Report 
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Of our four or five individual interactions, Moe 
was the one who ñconnectedò with this family. 
Recently, she received (and shared with us) a 
letter from the family with photos of the youngster 
and her new IWS. They indicate the bond 
between the two is evident and growing. The 
IWS is providing a soothing, settling companion 
for her young person. In the future, Moe will be 
our link to this young IWS should she or the 
family need our help.  

I provide this information to thank Moe publicly 
for all she does for Rescue, as well as to 
demonstrate the need for all of the different 
talents we have in the IWS community to 
contribute to Rescue efforts. Sometimes, itôs 
simply the individual approach that establishes 
the bond we need with our IWS homes.  

Thank you, Moe. 

New West Coast Coordinator and External 
Communication/Shelter Education 

Sally Lewis has agreed to step in to assist the 
IWSCA Rescue effort in the Western United 
States. She has taken up the post Dorothy Line 
relinquished recently.  

Sally will be introducing herself in the next 
newsletter. In the meantime, we have put her to 
work assisting us with our Internet presence and 
shelter communications and education. She is 
updating our current documents for shelters who 
may run across Irish Water Spaniels or other 
curly brown dogs and find identification 
confusing.  

We are also attempting to update this information 
for IWSCA Rescue wherever it exists. If you find 
an Internet reference that is not up-to-date, 
please take the initiative to update it or provide 
us the reference so we can do so. 

Shelter Communication/Education 

Recent posts to the Yahoo Groups list indicate 
there may be some lack of information among 
our members about the work Rescue does to 
assist shelters and other organizations correctly 
identify our Irish Water Spaniels.  

As we have all experienced, our curly brown 
companions are frequently mistaken for other 
dog breeds. Occasionally, as referenced in our 
March-April 2011 newsletter, even the short-
coated, spotted Irish Water Spaniel exists in the 
eyes of some. 

IWSCA Rescue utilizes many methods to ensure 
accurate identification of our dogs but we are 
only as effective as the recipients of our 
message. We attempt to ensure Internet 
descriptions are accurate and we address 
specific misidentifications by shelters. However, 
in the end, they curly brown dogs are confusing.  

We appreciate any assistance, support, or ideas 
the membership may have in assisting Rescue in 
our efforts on behalf of our beloved breed. 

Water Spaniels with Experienceñcontinued 
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By Jacquelyn Fussell  

Sweepstakes at the 2012 National Specialty 

Jacquelyn 
Fussell, of Red 
Deer, Alberta, 
Canada, has had 
a life-long interest 
in pure-bred dogs. 
She has handled, 
groomed and bred 
several breeds. 
She has been 
breeding Irish 
Water Spaniels 
under the kennel 
name, Finnibone, 
for 25 years 
producing #1 
IWS, multiple 
winners at US 
Specialties, 

multiple champions, top producers, group 
winners, and BIS dogs and has had the honor of 
a US Eukanuba Bred by Exhibitor Group 
Placement, as well as invitations to both Crufts 
and Westminster. The 2012 Specialty Committee 
was honored that she accepted our invitation to 
judge Sweepstakes at our specialty, and to give 
us here, a brief description of her experience. 

I would like to thank the club and its members for 
allowing me the opportunity to examine their dogs 
and place them according to my interpretation of 
the breed standard. 

I would also like to thank my awesome ring 
stewards, Moe Gasperetti and Deborah Bilardi 
who did a great job in keeping me timely, and 
keeping my ring in great working order! This 
allowed me to do my job and only concern myself 
with the task at hand which was evaluating our 
great breed, the Irish Water Spaniel. 

What I recognized and learned from the 
experience is that one cannot "judge a book from 
its cover,ò nor an IWS at first glance. I am not the 
type of judge that picks my class winner upon its 
entering the ring. In all fairness I try to be a breed-
standard judge and I try to identify my winner by 
evaluating its closeness to the breed standard. 
That does not mean to say that outside of the 
ring, as a breeder, my eye might lead me in 
another direction, toward the type which I like 
personally.  

I believe that I judged according to the breed 
standard as best as I could. Outside of the ring I 
probably would have made a different choice 
according to what my eyes were drawn to, but I 
chose not to let my breederôs eye make my 
decision inside of the ring. 

I was pleasantly surprised when I found that there 
were those dogs I may have by-passed outside of 
the ring that, upon examination, were very much 
in conformation with the breed standard. When I 
found two dogs very close in merit, I reverted 
back to the old point system of judging. I also 
included the working condition of the entry in my 
evaluation.  

I would also like to offer some of my observations 
in the ring, first and foremost of which would be 
this breed should be moderate in all things. The 
following are some of the important points of 
conformation, which helped me make my 
decisions. 

Neckðstrong and slightly arched; length 
sufficient enough/(fairly long; carrying the head 
well above the level of the back; free flowing into 
moderately laid back shoulders (at about a 55 
degree angle) with width between the shoulder 
blades being adequate to allow enough flexibility 
to easily retrieve game. 

Frontðupper arm bones about equal in length 
with the shoulder blades and laid back at 
approximately the same angle resulting in the 
forelegs set under the withers. The balanced 
angulation between the two results in good 
extension of the front legs 

Rearðmoderate and in balance with front 
angulation. Loins wide and short leading to well-
muscled hind quarters that carry width in the 
stance. 

Thighs powerful and muscling carrying well down 
into the second thigh; low set hocks help 
contribute to a stronger stance and true going 
away movement; balance including stifle to hock 
ratio; hocks strong and true turning neither in nor 
out resulting in true movement. 

Barrel of the ribs-utmost importance for buoyancy 
(work in boggy, muddy, marshy, tree laden 
ground as well as in and out of boat balance) and 
heart/organ protection. 



July-August, 2012 ˓ 10  ˓IWSCA 

Sweepstakes at the 2012 National Specialtyñcontinued 

Gaitðwell coordinated melding of grace and 
power; efficient and balance front to rear; well 
developed muscular thighs and strong hocks 
contribute torear thrust and drive.  

To work all day the breed must be balanced, 
sound, and strong. 

I was pleased to see that I had many breed-
standard features in the group of exhibits 
presented, as well as vastly improved 
temperaments from past years. The exhibitors 
seemed to be enjoying their IWS in the ring and 
the general atmosphere was light hearted. I 
appreciated the dogs shown in a natural manner 
both in grooming and exhibition. 

My best Puppy exemplified the correct gait and 
was moderate in all areas which I appreciated. 

Nothing about her was exaggerated, but she was 
correct in most features. 

My best Veteran moved with grace, and balance 
on the go around and has, in my opinion, one of 
the best neck examples found in our breed. His 
neck to shoulder transfer was very smooth, and 
his loin was perfectly short and broad,  with good 
muscling for his age. 

Thanks again to all who chose to enter under me, 
and remember you each went home with the best 
dog of your choice. Ultimately you are the 
custodians of our breed. 

ðJacqui Fussell 

The results of 2012 Specialty Judging can be 
found at:  http://www.foytrentdogshows.com/
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By Janet Krogh 

Meet Me In St. Louis 

W ell, we met. The 2012 Specialty show is now in the history books. The ribbons, trophies 
and titles have been passed out. If you couldnôt 
come this year, donôt feel badly as we have all 
missed a few due to finances, new puppies, 
health, graduations, family reunions, work or 
whatever. Start planning for 2013. 

The specialty show this year was centrally 
located so more members attended. The 
Canadians were well represented with Ruth and 
Tim Connor being the talk of the show for not 
only being nice people but for having a wonderful 
dog, Beckett, who excels in both conformation 
and field plus has an amazing Cinderella story as 
a dog that was re-homed to the Connors as an 
adult.  

At any specialty show it is great to see old friends 
and meet new people. Often times, you see the 
same faces but never connect. Each specialty 
show is different in that way. Moe Gasperetti, 
who is still recovering from a very serious leg 
injury, made it to the show on her own power. 
She even managed to make and donate an 
original piece for the auction made up of an IWS 
figure in a duck boat and set in an aquarium. 
Very cute. Speedy recovery to you, Mo. Florence 
couldnôt make it due to her puppies, and neither 
could Dede and Judy. Dan couldnôt make it. 
Othersðtoo many to mention.  

The Purina Dog Event site is the ideal place for 
dog shows: well lit, good flooring, wide halls, 
located some 45 minutes from downtown St. 
Louis. The weather was picture perfect, and the 
show was flawlessly planned by co-chairs Greg 
Johnson and Lynn Musgrave. Greg is always the 
calm, cool gentleman and Lynn has an incredible 
wealth of knowledge and passion for the breed 
and club. Together and with an army of 
committee members, they produced a quality 
specialty. 

The hospitality room this year was actually a 
table set up in the RV parking lot but it worked 
out quite well. Greg and Lynn had set up an 
Open Garage Sale full of previously unsold 
specialty items as well as some snacks, tennis 
balls, pens, and pads that were free for the 
taking.  

The first official days of events were the WC/
WCX trials. This yearôs judges were all long time, 
well respected club members, Elissa Kirkegard, 
Susan Sarracino-Diehl, Mary Reich and Jim 
Brennan. Between them they brought a ton of 
hands on field experience with IWSs to the 
judging panel. The event was held at a park in 
Granite City, Illinois. It was an hourôs drive to a 
beautiful location with easy off road parking and 
open viewing to watch the dogs perform. In my 
opinion, there were no losers, only winners, as all 
the dogs were happy and enthusiastic retrievers. 
Even the riding lawn mower park worker, who 
was cutting grass during the trial, seemed to be 
smiling. 

One person enlisted as a volunteer game/gunner 
steward was an old familiar face, Chuck 
Pederson. Chuck was the show chairman for the 
2001 St. Louis Specialty Show. He bred dogs 
under the name ñCarragheen.ò  After the show, 
he dropped out of sight. Helloðhas anyone seen 
Karen Sherwood, Mik and Terri Anderson, Julie 
Kaupas or Gerry Haynes? Chuck was the first 
show chairman that I can recall who received a 
long, rousing standing ovation from the 
membership for putting on such a nice specialty 
show.  

The next day was the agility, obedience, rally and 
parades. Since I was an obedience ring steward, 
I was busy at the obedience table and missed the 
rally and agility, only seeing a few dogs power 
through tunnels and fly over their jumps. One 
Rally dog did jump over to the Open ring during a 
critical dumbbell throw but the judge decided the 
dog had already NQôd so she did not allow a re-
do. 

Karen Mulkean was the obedience chair and if 
you donôt know Karen, you should. She is 
energetic, enthusiastic and lights up the room. 
She was the captain of her ñ2013ò obedience 
team wearing the orange shirts. She quickly 
drafted my husband to help out at the obedience 
ring as a steward. Now, my husband (Marv) is a 
dog person but certainly not a ñdog showò person 
meaning when asked ñwho his dogs are out ofò 
he doesnôt have a clue. He thinks A. I. is a manôs 
initials and a ñfinished bitchò is a bad thing. In 
fact, we had a good laugh about how it is a 
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Meet Me in St. Louisñcontinued 

different language for the lay person. Thankfully, 
Brenda Farmer and Holly Bauman became 
angels out of nowhere and relieved my poor 
husband of his duties. Brenda and Holly are two 
quiet, classy long time members who fly under 
the radar but later presented a top flight update 
on the Utah 2014 Specialty show. Marilyn 
Cantrell, another club worker bee, was always 
smiling even though her one brace dog in 
obedience was ñshowingò his love in the ring 
much to everyoneôs amusement. The laughs and 
chuckles seem to increase the further the trial 
went along.  

The obedience judge, Cathy Peters, was friendly, 
fun and loved her Friesian horses. So much so, 
that for a while she got briefly side tracked 
showing her horse pictures before the sits and 
downs.  

As with any specialty show, there is always the 
ñoff the recordò chatter. In previous years, it has 
been feeding raw, over vaccinating, bad 
temperaments, patterning, over standard size, 
and sulfa drugs. This year, I heard a lot of talk 
regarding elbow dysplasia, the graying and aging 
of our membership with a need to recruit younger 
members and the lack of puppies to support the 
demand by the public for IWS. 

There is a question as to in this ñinstantò society if 
potential new owners are willing to wait six 
months to a year for a IWS puppy. 

This yearôs annual meeting although long, was 
tame and non-controversial, which was surprising 
considering all the emailing back and forth in the 
days directly before the show. 

The week was full. There are numerous activities 
each day to attend plus regional sights to see: 
Dock Diving, AKC Museum, CGC testing, 
grooming and plenty of BBQ. The time seemed to 
fly by and with the final day ending with the 
conformation show and followed by the awards, 
auction and banquet dinner. Unfortunately but 
happily, I had to leave right after the breed show 
in order to pick up a brand new IWS puppy from 
Dede and Judy and catch my plane out of 
Chicago. 

Hereôs hoping 
to see you at 
the next 2013 
Specialty in 
Ohio. 

 


